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26 July 2013
To:
The Chair of the Probation Trust


The Chief Executive of the Probation Trust


Head of Human Resources


The Secretary to the Probation Trust



Members of the NNC
Members of SCCOG
NNC CIRCULAR No. 5/2013
SCCOG CIRCULAR No. 4/2013

TRANSFORMING REHABILITATION – ER/HR ISSUES
Following a recent meeting of the NNC and SCCOG Joint Secretaries, we are writing to you further to NNC Circular 4/2013 and SCCOG Circular 3/2013 which indicated that certain matters arising from the TR Programme would be channelled through the NNC/SCCOG machinery.  

Notwithstanding the Trade Unions on-going campaigns around the TR proposals, constructive discussions continue at a national level through the Transforming Rehabilitation Consultative Forum (TRCF) on key issues.  These include, for example, the proposed division of posts between the National Probation Service (NPS) and Community Rehabilitation Companies.  A number of the issues arising from the TR Programme, however, centre on employment and HR issues on which Ministers have agreed that national agreement needs to be reached through the national collective bargaining machinery.  The NNC and SCCOG are charged with undertaking the negotiations necessary to reach such agreement and to that end we have agreed that negotiating teams will meet on 12 to 14 August and on 30 August with the aim of reaching formal agreement at the NNC and SCCOG in the first week of September.
The negotiations will focus on reaching agreement on:

a) A shared commitment to a guarantee of employment for all probation staff (no compulsory redundancy) at the point of transfer into the new National Probation Service (NPS) and the Community Rehabilitation Companies (CRCs).  

b) 
A national framework under which the restructuring to the new provider organisations will be implemented.
  

c) A nationally agreed voluntary severance/voluntary early retirement scheme to be available to those at risk both up to and, for a period, after transfer.  


d) Future national collective bargaining structures for both NPS and CRCs.


It is currently envisaged by the Ministry of Justice that all transfers of employment will be undertaken by way of statutory Staff Transfer Schemes supported by the Cabinet Office Statement of Practice on Staff Transfers in the Public Sector (COSOP), rather than by transfers under the Transfer of Undertakings Protection of Employment Regulations (TUPE), although this will be a matter of law to be determined at the time of the transfers.

All probation employees involved in the transfers will be treated at the point of transfer no less favourably than if TUPE applied in relation to protecting all contractual employment rights. The Trade Unions have expressly stated the value of the transfers being underpinned by COSOP in that COSOP explicitly protects pension entitlements on transfer, whereas TUPE does not.


The Staff Transfer Schemes will explicitly set out the terms of transfer including that the current terms and conditions of employment of the transferring staff are to be protected, as set out above. The Probation Association and the recognised Probation Trade Unions will be involved in discussions on the draft documents to ensure that appropriate safeguards are in place.

The Ministry of Justice has a stated commitment to protecting the pension entitlements of existing staff.  Discussions continue at the Transforming Rehabilitation Consultative Forum on how this is to be achieved.  

We recognise that all those involved in the transfer of probation trust staff to the National Probation Service (NPS) or Community Rehabilitation Companies (CRC) require clarity over the processes to be gone through as soon as possible.   To that end, it is hoped to issue a joint communication early in September.  In a related context, we have jointly registered the importance of the need for the filling of new posts in the NPS and CRCs to take account of the position of existing Probation Trust employees and this will be the subject of further discussion with the MoJ/NOMS.


Further information will be issued as soon as it becomes available. Until this further guidance is available, and in accordance with the earlier Circulars, Trusts are advised not to proceed independently without reference to national guidance as it emerges nor to undertake any work locally on reconfiguring the workforce in respect of the Transforming Rehabilitation proposals. 
The Joint Secretaries remain available to assist.

Mark Ormerod
Ian Lawrence

David Walton

Joint Secretaries, NNC and SCCOG
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